Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee, Sandy Town Council
I hereby summon you to attend a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 6th June 2011 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the items of business below.








Jonathan Whitehurst









Deputy Town Clerk 
31 May 2011

A G E N D A

	1
	Apologies for absence



	2
	Declaration of Interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Committee are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

a) Personal

b) Prejudicial 



	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
To receive any Planning Applications submitted for comment by Sandy Town Council. (Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).

See list attached.



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
To consider the minutes of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on 11 April 2011 and the Special Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on 18 April 2011 which have previously been circulated and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy



	6
	Street Naming and Numbering
To consider the name for the development on London Road. (See attached)


	7
	Amey - Central Bedfordshire Prioritised Works Programme 2011/12
To consider the prioritised works programme. (See attached)


	8
9

10

11

12

13
	Parking Controls
To receive and consider the letters received form Nick Chapman, Transportation Manager at Bedfordshire Highways. (See attached)
 Sandy Cemetery

To review the suspension of the purchase of cemetery plots. (See attached)
Ivel Road

To receive and consider a letter from Mr B Groom. (See attached)
Grass Cuttings

To re-consider disposal of grass cuttings from Sandy Town Bowls Club and Sandy Cricket Club (See attached)
Street Lighting

To receive and consider information on the condition of Town Council Street Lights (See attached)
Press Release




Information Supporting Individual Agenda Items
Meeting of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee, Sandy Town Council 6 June 2011
3. Planning Applications

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT

	23/05/11

32/11
	CB/11/01661/ FULL

Mr R Jeffries

26 Kings Road

Sandy

SG19 1EJ
	Conversion of existing garage into residential accommodation, replace part of flat roof with pitched roof at 26 Kings Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 24,27,27a,28 Kings Road, Sandy notified.

	27/05/11

33/11
	CB/11/01405/ FULL

C/o Mr S Connell

GL Planning Partnership Ltd

Bedford I-Lab

Priory Business Park

Stannard Way

Bedford

MK44 3RZ 
	Erection of first storey to existing one storey dwelling, extension to join existing garage to new dwelling and conversion of garage into residential accommodation Hunters Bungalow, 1A Brook End, Hatch, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Hall Farm, 1,2,4 Brook End, Hatch, Sandy notified.

	31/05/11

34/11


	CB/11/01837/ FULL

Mr & Mrs Carroll

C/o Richard Batchelor Architecture

29 Newstead Way

Bedford

MK44 8RH
	Two storey side extension to the side and single storey extension to the rear at 2 Glebe Road, Sandy, Beds. 

Near neighbours 4 Glebe Road, 2a &3a Windsor Way, Sandy notified.

	31/05/11

35/11


	CB/11/01776/ FULL

Laburnum Lower School, 

Laburnum Road

Sandy

SG19 1HQ
	85m2 Extension to create classroom and associated WC’s at Laburnum Lower School, Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds. 

Near neighbours 14, 16 Laburnum Road, 49 & 51 Queens Road and 46 South Road, Sandy notified. 


6. Street Naming and Numbering
A letter has been received from Peter Keates, Head of Building Control & Albion Archeology at Central Bedfordshire Council with regard to the Street Naming and Numbering of 4-6 London Road, (Copy of letter attached). Members may recall that they approved the name McMurdo Court would be suggested to the developer, provided there were no objections from the McMurdo family, and a second choice of Feltwell Court would be suggested if necessary.
Although the developer is happy to accept the Town Council’s suggestion of McMurdo Court, they would like the Town Council to consider some of the developer’s suggestions of Sand Hills Place and Catlens Court.

The Town Council’s second choice of Feltwell Court has been sent to the developer for consideration. The developer has contacted Building Control at Central Bedfordshire Council and they would prefer to proceed with Feltwell Court.
Members are requested to decide on whether they would to proceed with the street name of Feltwell Court or an alternative street name. 
7. Amey- Central Bedfordshire Prioritised Works Programme 2011/12
A letter has been received from Sarah Lister, Principal Watchman-in-Chief at Amey, (Copy of letter attached). 
Members are asked to receive and consider the priortised works programme.
8. Parking Controls

Members may recall that they discussed parking problems in various locations in Sandy. Four letters from Amey have been received (Copy of letters attached)
Members may recall that at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 13th December 2010 that they requested a parking survey to be carried out in King’s Road as the Town Council believed that this was the number 1 road with parking problems. Members may also recall at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 13th December 2010 that they requested a further parking survey to be carried out in St Swithun’s Way, Cherrycroft and Stonecroft as the Town Council believed this area is number 2 with parking problems caused by station commuters.
8. Parking Controls (Continued)

With regard to the request for parking controls in King’s Road and St Swithun’s Way, both requests received a 1 star on the 0 – 5 star ranking system.

A request was also made for the installation of parking controls in Laburnum Road and this received a 0 star on the 0 – 5 star ranking system.
Members may recall that at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 13th December 2010 that they requested a letter to be sent to Central Bedfordshire Council with regard to Girtford Bridge slip road requesting action is taken with regard to the parking problem which causes obstruction to through traffic like the service bus and makes egress from the petrol station very difficult. In addition asking that the weight limit on this section is checked and corrected if necessary.

Members are asked to decide how they would like to proceed.
9. Sandy Cemetery
Members may recall that at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 28th June 2010 it was, Resolved: That the purchase of cemetery plots be suspended for twelve months and then reviewed in June 2011, except when purchased for immediate burials.
Members are asked to decide on how they would like to proceed.
10. Ivel Road

A letter has been received from Mr B Groom regarding the land adjacent to the bridge at the bottom of Ivel Road which goes over the River Ivel. (Copy of letter attached).
Mr Groom would like the Town Council to look into and consider the leasing and purchasing of the land. The land is currently in the ownership of Property Services at Central Bedfordshire Council.

Members are asked to decide on how they would like to proceed.
11. Grass Cuttings

Members may recall that at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee on the 11th April 2011 the following was Resolved: (i) That Option 2 is approved for a new additional 14 cubic yard lockable skip for a temporary period (until green waste at the allotment site is taken forward with regard to composting) of up to 9 months is located adjacent to the fire road by the Old Banks Pavilion.
(ii) That the Bowls Club and Cricket Club can put green waste only in the skip and if either of the clubs puts any other waste in the skip a charge is put in place to cover the increased cost levied by the skip contractor.

(iii) That the Bowls Club and Cricket Club are provided with a key and they are informed that they must place the green waste in the skip and the DSO staff does not have to handle the green waste.

(iv) That the cost of the skip is funded from within the approved Open Spaces budget for 2011/12. 
It was also mentioned in the meeting that the skip can only proceed if the Town Clerk is able to make savings within the open spaces budget to cover the cost of the skip and the skip is temporary for 9 months until the new allotments.
Members may recall that at the Town Council meeting on the 28th February 2011 Resolved: (a) That the Clerk be requested to write to the Bowling Club confirming that the fence will be treated by the DSO staff and the cost of the treatment taken from the 2011/2012 consumables budget and that the grass cutting waste will be removed from the green each week by the DSO staff.
(b) That it should also be stated that these concessions do not constitute a variation of the lease and that the Club may be asked to comply with the terms of the lease at any point in the future.
Members need to be aware that the lease for the Bowls Club and the lease for the Cricket Club does not require the Town Council to collect and / or dispose of the grass cuttings from either the bowling green or cricket square. As mentioned above the Town Council has made a concession to collect the grass waste from the Bowls Club and Cricket Club though this does constitute a variation in either of the leases and the Town Council could remove the concession to collect and / or dispose of the grass cuttings at any point in the future.

A large amount of officer time has been spent on discussions with representatives from the Bowls Club, Cricket Club and others.

11. Grass Cuttings (Continued)

It has been decided to have the item of grass cuttings on the agenda again and the reason for this is that numerous discussions have taken place between the Town Council and representatives from the two clubs regarding alternative suggestions for the disposal of grass cuttings generated from the Bowling Green and Cricket Square and new information is now available. 

A letter has been received from Glenn Tubby, Secretary of Sandy Town Bowling Club (Copy of letter attached).
Instead of a 14 cubic yard lockable skip an 8 cubic yard skip is also available. The rental and duty of care cost is the same for both sizes of skip and the lift (emptying) cost of the skip is approximately 15% less than the cost for the 14 cubic yard skip, though because of the smaller size the skip will need to be emptied more frequently. 
A further option is for the Bowls Club and Cricket Club to share an 1100 litre Bin, Galvanized Steel with Rubber / Plastic lid on 4 wheels which would be collected weekly. This type of bin would need to be secured in a location to prevent it from being wheeled away. Due to the maintenance of the Bowling Green and Cricket Square the volume of grass cuttings to be disposed of varies throughout the year, one bin shared between the two clubs may not be sufficient and this may result in grass cuttings having to be stored.
                                                                                                      Though for every skip emptied at Sunderland Road Rec, one less emptying of the skip will be required at the Cemetery. If the bin is used fewer skips will also need to be emptied at the Cemetery. 
The Table below is a guide for the potential costs. 
The number of collections undertaken per week by the DSO staff varies dependant on the time of year, weather conditions and the maintenance that is carried out by the Bowls Club and Cricket Club. The number of collections has been anything from one day a week to every day of the week.   
	
	14 yd Skip
	8 yd skip
	1 x 1100 litre 
	DSO Staff

	Rental Charge
	50p per day
	50p per day
	£1.90 per week
	--------------

	Rental Charge for 9 months
	£136.50
	£136.50
	£74.10
	--------------

	Duty of Care Charge
	50p per week
	50p per week
	---------------
	--------------

	Duty of Care Charge for 9 months
	£19.50
	£19.50
	---------------
	--------------

	Emptying Charge
	£149.29
	£127.70
	£12.79 per week
	--------------

	Emptying Charge for 9 months
	Dependant on number of collections
	Dependant on number of collections
	£498.81
	--------------

	Cost to remove the skip / bin at the end of 9 months + the cost to empty a skip.
	£70 + £149.29 = £219.29
	£70 + £127.70 = £197.70
	No Cost as long as 3 months notice given.
	--------------

	Total Cost if only one skip emptied / one bin in the 9 months
	£375.29 (skip emptied when skip is removed)
	£353.70 (skip emptied when skip is removed)
	£572.91 (as long as 3 months notice given.)
	--------------

	Total Cost if only two skips emptied / two bins in the 9 months
	£524.58
	£481.40
	£1145.82 (as long as 3 months notice given.)
	--------------

	DSO staff time minimum cost per collection
	£0 if the Bowls Club and Cricket Club fill the skip
	£0 if the Bowls Club and Cricket Club fill the skip
	£0 if the Bowls Club and Cricket Club fill the bin
	£12.00 per collection

	Total DSO staff time, cost for 3 collections per week for 9 months
	---------------
	---------------
	--------------
	£1404.00

	Fuel costs per collection
	---------------
	---------------
	--------------
	£1.60

	Total fuel  costs  for 3 collections per week for 9 months
	---------------
	---------------
	--------------
	£187.20

	Total staff and fuel costs for 3 collections per week for 9 months
	---------------
	---------------
	--------------
	£1591.20

	Minimum Total Cost for 9 months
	£375.29
	£353.70
	£572.91
	£1591.20


Members are asked to decide on how they would like to proceed.
12. Street Lighting

In accordance with national guidelines the owners of all street lighting columns on the public highway are required to ascertain the structural safety and integrity of their lighting stock. 

To satisfy this requirement Central Bedfordshire Council has run a programme to carry out structural testing of its lighting stock and will include all Town & Parish lighting within the CBC area. 

Early results from the structural testing programme have identified that a number of columns fall into the ‘Red’ category under the reporting process. These ‘Red’ columns require immediate action by Bedfordshire Highways, on behalf of CBC, which could be to cut them down if they are deemed to be a safety hazard on the public highway. 

Ramya M Kalmady, Electrical and Lighting Technician at Bedfordshire Highways has sent the results from the structural testing of the Town Council’s parish lights which has been separated into the following two areas Sandy and Beeston. (Copy of correspondence and results attached)
As in the correspondence the streetlights have been categoriesed under four headings Red (High Risk), Amber High (Risk), Amber Low (Repairable defects) and Green (Good Condition).
Members may recall that the Town Council’s parish lights are maintained by Terry C. Seymour Electrical Installations and a copy of structural testing results was forwarded to him so that he could provide estimates. (Copy of correspondence and estimates attached)
The first Estimate is for Category 1 Red (High risk) and the second Estimate is for Amber High (Risk).
Members are asked to decide on how they would like to how they would like to proceed.
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